
 

 

 

 

 

 

Addendum 

Board Meeting 

September 22, 2022 



Kimberly Whitcomb 
kwhit129@gmail.com  
 
 
September 20, 2022 
 
Tina Gilbert 
BUUSD Central Office 
120 Ayers St. 
Barre, VT 05641 
tgilbbsu@buusd.org 
 
 
Dear Ms. Gilbert, 
 
I am writing to express my interest in the Barre Town resident seat on the BUUSD finance 
committee. I am happy to help the committee in that capacity. I have attached a summary of 
my qualifications for the Board’s review. 

 
Sincerely, 
 
Kimberly Whitcomb 
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 KIMBERLY A. WHITCOMB 
kwhit129@gmail.com 

 

 

 QUALIFICATIONS SUMMARY 

• Experience in budget development and management  

• Project/program management in various industries, including project management certification   

• Skilled at managing multiple concurrent initiatives without sacrificing quality 

• Adept at stakeholder management, including organizational change, development and training 

• Proven record of business process improvement, metric development and benchmarking 

 

PROFESSIONAL EXPERIENCE 

Healthcare Consulting         2022 – Present 

Director, Implementation Services        

• Lead large-scale healthcare client implementations 

• Responsible for implementation budgets 

 

Insurance           2006 – 2022 

• Various positions – starting as senior project manager, program manager, portfolio manager and final 

position was director 

• Responsible for developing and managing departmental budgets 

• Responsible for developing and managing project and program budgets for strategic initiatives  

• Managed vendors, including contract management and vendor oversight 

 

Forest Products           1994-2006 

• Responsible for supply chain operating model integration and methodology adherence for $500 million 

global supply chain transformation project 

• Managed retail distribution projects and budgets for large national retailers 

• Led teams for all new customer implementations, program enhancements and key strategic initiatives 

• Conducted periodic reviews and strategic planning with customers, suppliers and business managers 

 

EDUCATION AND PROFESSIONAL CERTIFICATION 

Master of Science in Healthcare Administration, Champlain College 

Master of Project Management, Keller Graduate School of Management 

Master of Business Administration, Marketing Strategy Concentration, University of South Florida 

Bachelor of Arts in International Studies, French and Spanish minor, University of South Florida 

Project Management Institute – Certified Project Management Professional (PMP)  

National Association for Healthcare Quality – Certified Professional in Healthcare Quality (CPHQ) 

mailto:kwhit129@gmail.com


192 East Cobble Hill Rd 
Barre, VT 04561 
 
September 21, 2022 
 
Tina Gilbert 
Executive Assistant to the Superintendent 
120 Ayers Street 
Barre, VT 05641 
 
Dear Ms. Gilbert, 
 
It has come to my attention that there is a vacant seat for a Barre Town resident on the BUUSD 
Finance Committee.  I would like to submit my interest as a candidate to serve in this role. 
 
I have knowledge in the role of school finance, having been employed by the Montpelier School 
System as Assistant to the Business Manager from 1996 to 2006. I continued to use my finance 
skills and knowledge as owner of Graniteville General Store for 15 years, from 2006 to 2021. I 
am now a Licensed Vermont Real Estate Broker.  
 
I have been a resident of Barre Town for almost 25 years. My 4 children have all attended Barre 
schools. My youngest child is now a senior at Spaulding High School and he is attending the 
Central Vermont Career Center. 
 
I believe in the value of volunteering and how it strengthens our community by giving back. My 
hope is that I can provide my time to assist in supporting our community and the hard work of 
the school district for the future of our children. I appreciate your time and consideration. If you 
have any questions, please reach out to me at 802-249-0921 or mhebertvt@gmail.com. 
 
Thank you, 
Michelle Hebert 
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LED LIGHTING UPGRADE  

Energy Efficient Investments (EEI) is proposing to upgrade the 

existing fluorescent lighting throughout the building to new LED 

lighting. The proposal, dated September 8, 2022, shows two 

project proposals to upgrade the lighting. The CVCC portion of 

the building, as well as the high school would receive new LED 

fixtures.  

The two proposals show a breakdown of the annual energy 

savings, maintenance savings, potential rebate from Efficiency 

Vermont and the estimated annual lease payment for the 

project. The total cost of the project, for each section of the 

building, would be paid for by the annual savings of converting 

to LED lighting.  

There are two options to choose from to convert to LED 

lighting. One option is to retrofit the existing light fixtures to 

LED lighting. The other option is to replace the existing fixtures 

with new LED fixtures. There are benefits and drawbacks to 

each option.  
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LED LIGHTING UPGRADE 

Here are the benefits of installing new LED light fixtures: 

• High energy efficiency  

• Dimming capabilities 

• Light Harvesting (fixture near windows use less electricity) 

• Grouping of fixtures within a room can be programmed 

• Quality of lighting is healthier for students and staff 

• Virtually no maintenance for repairs 

• Updated wiring to fixtures, deleting frail wiring 

 

Here are the drawbacks of retrofitting existing light fixtures to 

LED lighting: 

• Lower level of energy efficiency 

• Light levels (Lumens) are reduced, yellowed lenses 

• Existing fixtures are 58 years old 

• Incapable of Light Harvesting option 

• Fluorescent lighting is an issue for many people 

• Maintenance of fluorescent lighting very time consuming 

• Aesthetic appearance is outdated 

• Fluorescent lighting is banned in Vermont beginning 

January 1, 2024 

• Efficiency Vermont rebate will be greatly reduced 

 

 



LED LIGHTING UPGRADE 

As the BUUSD Facilities Director and a licensed electrician, I 

support the installation of new LED light fixtures. This is our 

opportunity to improve the quality of the lighting, continue 

in our efforts to upgrade and modernize our facilities and 

genuinely improve the learning atmosphere in all of our  

classrooms.    

     







Celebration: 

The students in the student council 
planned and ran the homecoming 

activities with the support of Mr. Leene 
and Mrs. Portelance. Very Proud of them. 

Terry and Nancy visited the school to see 
some of our work. We are thankful.

Continue to come and observe our work! 

With Lisa's help, we are in the
stages of planning the budget with

a focus on student achievement. 

Greetings 
We are so excited about the start of the school year. The energy at the school is
focused on welcoming the students back and creating a successful high school
experience for our students. 

TIDE NATION UPDATE 
VOLUME 1 - AUGUST 2022

WWW.SPAULDINGHS.ORG

Staff have been engaging in innovative 
teams where they meet every Friday and 

reflect on their teaching practices using
data. This attendance and reporting has

been outstanding as we work out the kinks
of these new protocols. I want to

acknowledge Emmanuel and his IT team,
specifically Lauren, who has helped with

data collection. 

Homecoming: Pep Rally, Bonfire, and
Parade had the students feeling like they

were in high school again. 

Academics
The Big Rock for SHS is Student

Achievement and Attendance.

We have implemented a system
where teachers review weekly data

that drives student learning. 

Oct 20th, progress reports will be
issued for the first time this year. 

 Athletics

Big Rock:
At Spaulding High School, We Put Student

Achievement First Every Day! 

Budget/Fundraising

Staff

Community A Data Point
Teachers at Spaulding found the in-

service presentation useful and
relevant. 

MTSS
Student Supports:

Six Multi-Tiered Systems of Support
(MTSS) teams have been created. These
teams created goals and will collect and
analyze data in order to evaluate their

supports and interventions. The attached
flyers describe each of the team's focuses

and plans. 

Field Hockey is off to
an undefeated start to

the season including a  
win over Montpelier. 

Girls' soccer is 2-1 and
the football defeated 

 Rice 16-0 in the
homecoming game.

The  first win for Coach
Gabe. 

MTSS Flyer Link

https://drive.google.com/file/d/1QDuYZX_-JHyB1qoYzNAsPNDwbi4CVV8z/view?usp=sharing
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TIDE NATION UPDATE 
VOLUME 1 - AUGUST 2022

WWW.SPAULDINGHS.ORG

Field Trips: planned, completed, and ongoing

Big Rock:
At Spaulding High School, We Put Student

Achievement First Every Day! 

Planned
Every few years, Marine Biology takes a trip to Costa Rica to explore marine life and 
ecosystems in a more temperate climate. Students also get the experience of seeing 
where a career in Marine Biology can lead! This April, we will be taking the first trip 
since the pandemic!
- Also every few years, Chorale and Performance students take a trip to Disney World 
to participate in workshops, and potentially perform with other students from around 
the country. The last trip had raised funds and was scheduled to take place in April of 
2020, but all field trips and travel were closed down due to the pandemic. This April 
we will try again!  

Completed
- In August, Boys soccer participated in a round robin tournament of three games at 
Windridge at Teela-Wooket. 
- Last week, a number of Cross Country and JROTC students traveled to New 
Hampshire to volunteer at an annual marathon called "Reach the Beach."  This event 
gave our students exposure and experience in lifelong healthy activities!  The Cross 
Country program also received a monetary donation for their participation.

Ongoing
- Work Based Learning (see this week's BUUSD Showcase!) will be taking over 30 trips 
throughout the year to visit and explore a variety of educational opportunities and 
local employers. These trips cover college fairs, workshops, and programs, as well as 
the fields of finance, health, metal working, stone working, manufacturing, 
weatherization, and more! 
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 BARRE UNIFIED UNION SCHOOL DISTRICT 

FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING 

Spaulding High School Library and Via Video Conference – Google Meet  

September 15, 2022 - 6:00 p.m. 

 

MINUTES 

 

COMMITTEE MEMBERS PRESENT: 

Nancy Leclerc (BT) - Chair 

Terry Reil (BT) – Vice Chair    

Paul Malone (BC) 

Sarah Pregent (BC)  

 

COMMITTEE MEMBERS ABSENT:   

John Lyons, Jr. (BC Community Member) 

Vacant - BT Community Member Position 

 

OTHER BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:   

 

 

ADMINISTRATORS PRESENT: 

Chris Hennessey, Superintendent  

Luke Aither, SHS Co-Principal 

Marlon Maylor, SHS Co-Principal 

Lisa Perreault, Business Manager 

 

PUBLIC MEMBERS PRESENT: 

Josh Howard  

      

1. Call to Order 

The Chair, Mrs. Leclerc, called the Thursday, September 15, 2022 BUUSD Finance Committee meeting to order at 6:00 p.m., 

which was held at the Spaulding High School Library and via video conference.   

 

2.  Additions and/or Deletions to the Agenda 

Add 5.7 EEI Lighting Proposal 

 

On a motion by Mr. Malone, seconded by Mrs. Pregent, the Committee unanimously voted to approve the Agenda as 

amended. 

 

3. Public Comment 

None. 

 

4. Approval of Minutes  

      4.1 Meeting Minutes From August 9, 2022 

On a motion by Mr. Reil, seconded by Mr. Malone, the Committee unanimously voted to approve the Minutes of the  

August 9, 2022 BUUSD Finance Committee meeting. 

 

5. New Business 

     5.1 FY24 Budget Development 

A document titled BUUSD FY24 Budget Development Schedule – REVISED 09/02/22, was distributed. 

Mrs. Perreault advised regarding revisions to the schedule, including; addition of the Board’s presentation to Barre City Council and 

the Barre Town Select Board, changes to the date for Board in-put (values and goals), the possible addition of a Board Listening 

Session at the 12/08/22 Board meeting, and changing the November Finance Committee meeting.  Discussion was held regarding the 

possibility of changing the November meeting.  Additional updates include; changing the January 2023 meeting to 01/05/23 so that 

the Committee can prepare for the Board meeting (01/12/23) where the Budget and Warnings will be presented to the Board for 

approval.  Discussion was held regarding how updated budget information is shared with the Committee, including the presentation of 

documents outlining Budget Considerations and Budget Highlights (which are also shared with the full Board).  In response to a 

query, Mr. Hennessey advised that the format for the Annual Report will be the same as in previous years and that there is also an 

additional budget flier that contains more detailed information.  It was noted that Mr. Reil had requested that the Annual Report be 

revised to be similar to one from another district.  This may be explored when the documents are ready to be developed.  
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The Communications Director creates the documents in coordination with the Superintendent and Business Manager and the 

documents are reviewed by the Committee and the Board for final approval.  The Annual Report is mailed to all households; the flier 

is available upon request.  Both documents are available on the District’s website.  It was noted that some Board in-put (values, 

priorities, and goals) was received at the previous Board meeting, but it is anticipated that additional input will be presented at the next 

Board meeting.  Mrs. Leclerc advised that she would like the overall budget to be as level-funded as possible, and she would like 

everyone to be looking for areas for savings.  Mr. Reil would like to receive input from administrators regarding their values, goals, 

and priorities.  Mrs. Pregent queried regarding whether or not the Business Manager would like to receive an increase percentage cap 

from the Board.   

 

     5.2 Additional Meetings During Budget Development 

A document titled ‘Draft Meeting Schedule’ was distributed.  This document will also be utilized under Agenda Item 5.3. 

The Committee agreed to hold an additional meeting on 11/02/22 to prepare to present the Draft Budget to the Board.   

Additional meetings in December will discussed at a future meeting. 

 

     5.3 Special Articles 

A document titled ‘Draft Meeting Schedule’ was distributed under Agenda Item 5.2.   

The audited surplus amount will most likely be presented in December.  A draft Audit should be available in November.  It was noted 

that some of the Tax Stabilization Reserve fund has been earmarked for use in FY23.  Monies are not moved from the Tax 

Stabilization Reserve Fund unless necessary.  Mrs. Perreault advised regarding the current balances in the Capital Improvement and 

Tax Stabilization Funds.  Special Articles usually involve moving funds to one of two accounts; Capital Improvement Fund or Tax 

Stabilization Fund.  Funds could also be left in the General Fund for emergency use.  Mrs. Perreault believes the Board would like a 

recommendation from the Finance Committee regarding how to use/move surplus funds.  Mr. Aither advised that there has been some 

input regarding specific uses for some of the surplus funds. 

 

     5.4 Tax Rate Calculations 

A document titled ‘Tax Rate Calculation 101’ – dated 09/15/22 was distributed. 

A document titled BUUSD Budget 2022 – 2023 Voter Approved 05/24/22 – Comparative Tax Rate Calculations – Using $700,000 

Toward Revenue’ was distributed. 

Mrs. Perreault provided an overview of how tax rates are calculated, advising that the first few pages of the documentation identify the 

various components, and the remainder provides more detailed information.  It was noted that it is important to be able to explain the 

calculations in laymen’s terms, so that tax payers can have a better understanding.  Mrs. Perreault advised that the ballot language 

must be presented as defined in statute.  It was noted that Special Education funding has changed, and the calculations for equalized 

pupil counts will be changing for FY25.  Mrs. Perreault advised regarding how the State calculates the Equalized Pupil count, and the 

Per Pupil Spending amount that must be contained on the ballot.  The Equalized Pupil Count should be received from the State on 

December 1st, but is often not provided until later.  Some of the additional factors include the Property Yield (supplied by the Tax 

Commissioner), and the CLA (common level of appraisal- determined by the State Tax Department).  The Tax Rate Calculation has 

many components that are not within control of the District.  Mrs. Pregent advised that last year, the District’s web site had a 

calculation feature that allowed tax payers to type in the value of their property and receive a ballpark projection of what their taxes 

would be.  It was stressed that many factors are not within the District’s control and it must be made clear that the District is making 

estimates and that those estimates do not include the Barre City and Barre Town budgets. 

 

     5.5 Salary Breakage Report (Budget to Actual) 

A document titled ‘BUUSD Expense Report’ (dated 09/08/22) was distributed. 

Mrs. Perreault advised that this document is a work in progress, and changes have occurred since last week.  There has been a lot of 

transition and shifting of employees.  Mrs. Perreault advised that she will most likely have a better sense of breakage once positions 

have been more finalized.  A more finalized report may be available in November. 

 

     5.6 Warrant Procedures Review 

A document titled Warrant Procedures (dated 08/17/22) was distributed. 

Mrs. Perreault provided a brief overview of the process, including various checks and balances and advised of the purchasing 

procedure.  Mrs. Leclerc voiced concern that when she is reviewing warrants, she cannot always ‘connect the dots’, and provided an 

example.  Mrs. Leclerc queried regarding invoices being paid when she has pulled an invoice for review and advised that she does not 

believe the Board performed the annual vote to authorize the Business Manager or Superintendent to sign payroll warrants.  It was 

noted that Policy F20 is very old and needs to be revised.  It was noted that all of the Finance Procedures are available on the Finance 

section of the District’s web site.  Mr. Malone voiced concern that there are some flaws in transitioning laws into procedures and he 

believes some of the procedures are not in compliance with the law.  Mr. Malone provided some examples of what he believes are 

conflicts between policies/procedures and law and advised regarding numerous other concerns he has relating to the approval process. 

Mrs. Leclerc suggested that the procedure be changed such that all warrants go to the Board five days prior to a Board meeting and 

that the Board as a whole approve the warrants at the next meeting.  Mrs. Leclerc also suggested that the policies and procedures be 

reviewed.  It was noted that the auditors have not identified any material weaknesses or deficiencies in internal controls.  Concern was 
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raised that the Committee is cognizant that current Warrant procedures may not be aligned with statute.  Mr. Malone advised that the it 

is the Board’s responsibility to read and understand procedures, and see that they are being followed. 

 

     5.7 EEI Lighting Proposal 

Mr. Reil advised regarding discussion of the proposal at the Facilities/Transportation Committee meeting.  The proposal relates to 

replacing florescent lighting with LED lighting (dimmable and with motion sensors) at SHS.  This project seems to be a ‘break-even’ 

project, as electricity savings off-set the cost of the project.  Starting in 2025, florescent lighting can no longer be purchased in 

Vermont.  There is also a set timeframe for which Efficiency Vermont will offer rebates.   Mrs. Perreault advised that the Board can 

enter into lease agreements without voter approval.  Discussion was held regarding the various financing options (10 year lease, 15 

year lease, etc).  Mr. Reil advised regarding two additional options; keep existing fixtures and replace the bulbs or install magnetic 

stick on strips.  This option is approximately 20% to 25% less expensive.  The Facilities Committee wants the Finance Committee to 

weigh in on this project.  Mrs. Perreault advised that she has not yet performed research on this matter.  Mr. Aither cautioned that in 

order to receive the Efficiency Vermont incentives/rebates, the Board needs to approve the project in October.  Mr. Reil advised that 

he queried regarding whether or not this project would affect the CVCCSD lease.  Mr. Reil advised that the Facilities Committee has 

recommended that the Board review this project and wanted the Finance Committee involved as well.   

 

6. Old Business 

     6.1 Grant Fiscal Monitoring Review Update 

A document titled ‘AOE FY22 Fiscal Monitoring Report and Corrective Action – BUUSD – Corrective Action Plan Submitted to 

AOE on August 26, 2022’ was distributed. 

A document titled ‘BUUSD – Findings #2022-002-D – Grant Procedures Manual 2022 – 2023’ was distributed. 

Mrs. Perreault advised that this was a ‘desk’ audit, with the District providing information as it was requested.  There was much 

transition (loss of Curriculum Director etc.) during the timeframe that was audited.  The Board was made aware of this audit.   

Mrs. Perreault responded to queries, advised that her responses to Findings are found in the ‘Corrective Action’ section for each 

finding, and provided clarification/additional information regarding her responses to the AOE.  Brief discussion was held regarding 

the benefit to hiring a full time ‘Grant’ position.     

 

     6.2 Salary Metric 

Mr. Hennessey advised that the most recent Assistant Principal metric was not the correct metric (a draft dated 08/16 was mistakenly 

provided).  Mr. Hennessey advised that the Board should have received a response from District Counsel regarding setting and 

approving salaries.  In response to a query, Mr. Hennessey advised that the new salary metric was implemented for FY23 and that it 

has not been approved (voted on) by the Board.  Mr. Malone suggested that Board approval (“after-action”) be made and put on 

record.  In response to a query, it was confirmed that in the past, contract renewals were approved by the Board and it was noted that 

no one individual Board Member has authority to act singularly, thus all contracts require Board approval.   

 

7.  Other Business  

Mrs. Leclerc referred to a chart containing past fuel usage/costs and advised that she would like to update the chart once figures have 

been finalized by the Business Manager.  It was noted that the Board has already authorized the Business Manager to enter into FY23 

fuel contracts when she deems appropriate. 

 

8.  Items for Future Agendas 

• FY24 Budget Development (October) 

• Audit Update (November) 

 

Brief discussion held regarding Parking Lot items; 

• ARP ESSER Conceptual Applications – Remove from Parking Lot – These have already been approved by AOE.  After EEI 

completes the design phase, the District will be seeking Project Approval from the AOE.  

• CVCC Departure Impact – Leave in Parking Lot .  It is too premature to discuss this matter  

• Add – Policy F20 and Associated Procedures– Should be discussed at Policy Committee once VSBA has completed its 

review/updates. 

 

9. Next Meeting Date    

The next meeting is Thursday, October 20, 2022 at 6:00 p.m., at the Spaulding High School Library and via video conference. 

An additional Committee Meeting will be held on Wednesday, November 2, 2022 

A Regular meeting will be held Thursday, November 17, 2022. 

A Regular meeting will be held on Thursday, December 15, 2022.   
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10.  Adjournment    

On a motion by Mr. Malone, seconded by Mr. Reil, the Committee unanimously agreed to adjourn at 8:47 p.m.    

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Andrea Poulin   




